
7275 W. Main Street  

Kalamazoo, MI 49009 

(269) 216-5220 
Fax (269) 375-7180 

www.oshtemo.org 

  

                                                            

Memorandum 
 
Date: 14 November 2014     
  

To:  Township Board  

 

From: Libby Heiny-Cogswell, Supervisor 

  

Subject: 2015 Oshtemo Township Public Hearings and Budget   

 

  

 Objective 

 Hold Oshtemo Township Public Hearings November 18th, 2014 for the 2015 special 

assessments and budget.  

 Oshtemo Township Board formal consideration of 2015 Budget for adoption.    

 

  Background  

  The Township Board worked on the 2015 budget during five public meetings starting in 

August. For these meetings and Board discussions, the Supervisor and department heads 

presented a look back of respective department 2013 accomplishments, current year goals, 

and outlined requested 2015 work efforts. Projected information was developed and 

conveyed on revenues, capital items, and other specific department, financial consulting, 

buildings and grounds, police protection, and general township operations.  

  

 The 2015 proposed budget reflects this series of Board discussions and analysis. The final 

proposed 2015 budget is available for public review both in hard copy at the Township office 

and electronically online at the Township website.   

 

  The Township accepts public comment/questions on the 2015 budget. The Township Board is 

copied on any questions received from the public.  Supervisor responses to questions have 

also been forwarded to the Board, and any further responses will also be provided to the 

Board prior to the Tuesday meeting.    

 

 Highlights of the 2015 budget proposal:  

 

 The budget builds upon our Township’s significant accomplishments and service provision to 

our businesses and residents.  

   

 Following extensive work with the Board and professional staff, the Supervisor proposes a 

$9.6 million budget.  

 

 The overall budget is 21% higher than 2014, largely due to use of $1.4 million of savings for 

major capital projects.  
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 The Supervisor recommends the following: no change to the Township property tax rate; no 

change to the special assessment district rate of 2.5 for provision of fire protection; reduction 

of the special assessment district rates to .5 and 2.5 for contracted police protection; no 

change to the streetlight assessment district rate of .3; and no change to the rate of .1 for the 

assessing administration fee.  

 

 The budget includes use of $600,000 of the General Fund Balance to construct the next major 

sanitary sewer planned capital improvement project. The sanitary main will be constructed 

under North 10th Street, extending south from H Avenue to north of Litchfield Lane.  

 

 Along with the sanitary project, in the interest of construction cost efficiency, the budget 

includes provision for the construction of a sidewalk or path when the sewer line is built. 

Detailed contract documents consultant work is under way, working in accordance with the 

Township Non-motorized Plan. 

 

 Funding for the construction for Flesher Field Park Master Plan Phase II includes a significant 

$300,000 Michigan Department of Natural Resources Trust Fund grant. Construction 

completion is expected in the late spring or early summer. Park rental fees continue to 

increase, given the popularity of the Township Park for pavilion reservations. A challenge for 

2015 is to secure funding grants, partners, and donations for improvements to the Grange 

Hall to make the facility barrier free.  

 

 What this budget does is continue the longstanding Township practice of fiscal prudence and 

use of multi-year savings to construct major capital projects for public health and safety, and 

for quality of life improvements, without the need to borrow.  This is a positive message to 

the residents and businesses currently in the Township. The Board is carefully receiving, 

managing, and using tax and assessment revenues. This is an important message for those 

considering locating in Oshtemo to live, work, and recreate. The budget reflects strategic 

planning to efficiently and cost effectively accomplish important quality of life, health, 

safety, and welfare objectives.  

 

 The budget includes a 1.5% cost of living increase for staff and elected officials, and a 

potential 1% additional performance increase. The cost of health insurance will increase by 

8.4%, of which employees pay 20%. A slight increase to the defined contribution health 

savings plan is proposed, in order to stay current with increased cost of Medicare insurance, 

and based on the model to provide 80% of the cost of supplemental Medicare insurance for 

current employees, and 100% of the cost of Medicare supplemental policies for the small 

group of “grandfathered” retirees.  

 

 The Township continues to accomplish much with a relatively small full time staff of 

eighteen, eight permanent part time office and maintenance staff, approximately 35 part time 

firefighters, and two seasonal grounds employees. This demonstrates the efficient Township 

governance model. Given this relatively small staff number for a community of 22,000, the 

professional staff shoulder broad roles requiring flexibility; this ultimately provides an 

efficient, cost-effective work force. The budget proposes some increases in staffing to assist 

with the increased demands of new development currently experienced.   

 

The Fire Department operations fund budget reflects a shift in part time fire station staffing. 

The proposal is to increase the number of scheduled part time shifts at Stations 1 and 2.  
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 Additional and significant dollars will be used to plan and construct non-motorized facilities 

in alignment with the adopted non-motorized plan. For 2015, this includes all or parts of the 

following-- North 10th Street, South Drake Road, and KL Avenue. Per Board directive, 

Supervisor and staff will continue to explore grant and alternative funding sources and 

partners.  

 

 Technology improvements include upgrades to the system of electronic off site back up and 

continuing conversion of paper records to electronic.  

 

 Other proposed items of note in the budget include the proposed expansion of Genessee 

Prairie Cemetery with an additional section; $200,000 of Township contribution to the 

Kalamazoo County Road Commission for maintenance of local streets through their PAR 

fund program; sanitary sewer design for identified next priority capital projects, including 

North 6th Street and KL Avenue sewer; and Drake Farmstead market study and master plan 

development. The Fire Department proposes to replace 1972 and 1992 brush fire trucks, add 

a command vehicle, implement Station 2 & 3 maintenance improvements, and conduct a 

Station 1 facility evaluation.   

 

 The Oshtemo Downtown Development Authority proposes to make visual, temporary 

improvements to their newly acquired property at the northwest corner of South 9th Street and 

Stadium Drive; to develop a small grants/loan program for business development in the 

DDA; and to work on Streetscape Design Development plans.   

 

 

  Information Provided  

 2015 Budget – Proposed (hard copy previously provided; available online at 

www.oshtemo.org)  
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